

CORRESPONDENCE ITEMS PRESENTED FOR INFORMATION October 1, 2024

- 1. Correspondence from the Town of Tillsonburg Re: Cellular Coverage Concerns
- 2. Correspondence from the City of Kitchener Re: 'Renovictions' Safe and Adequate Housing
- Correspondence from Marian Ratcliffe Re: Dark Sky protection and project ZA06.2024 DJ Land (Saddler Street)
- 4. Correspondence from Chris Palmer Re: Dark Sky Protection and project ZA06-2024
- Correspondence from Grey County Re: Provincial Planning Statement 2024 Final Version & Transition Considerations - PDR-CW-49-24
- 6. Correspondence from Lawna Atkins Re: Pulmonary Hypertension Awareness Month



Town of Tillsonburg Office of the Clerk

10 Lisgar Avenue, Tillsonburg, ON N4G 5A5

Tel: (519) 688-3009 Fax: (519) 842-9431

September 17, 2024

Hon. Francois-Phillip Champagne, Minister of Innovation, Science and Industry of Canada, Government of Canada Hon. Mary Ng, Minister of Export Promotion, International Trade and Economic Development, Government of Canada Arpan Khanna, MP Ernie Hardeman, MPP

To Whom It May Concern:

Please be advised that the Council of the Town of Tillsonburg, at its meeting on September 9th, 2024 passed the following resolution:

- A. THAT report EDM 24-029 titled "Cellular Coverage Concerns" be received;
- B. THAT Council of the Town of Tillsonburg endorses the following:
 - a. Whereas the residents of our community are not able to have reliability and confidence in our telecommunications infrastructure for our commercial establishments and economic growth, employment, school, virtual medical appointments, mental health, welfare and emergency services:
 - Whereas many areas in and around the Town of Tillsonburg are considered "Dead Zones" causing rural and urban communities to incur prohibitive costs which include roaming and overage fees and/or alternative resources in order to gain basic and limited communication functionality;
 - c. Whereas the Innovation, Science and Economic Development Canada (ISED) has committed to have a reliable Network and states that, "Reliable telecommunications networks have never been more



crucial. They support not only a wide range of economic and social activities but also other critical infrastructure sectors and government services, andthey are crucial for emergency services and public safety. They are fundamental to the safety, prosperity and well-being of Canadians."

- d. THAT the top priority of the ISED as stated in the Telecommunications Reliability Agenda is, "Robust Networks and Systems This means there is robust architecture for telecommunications networks with appropriate redundancy, diversity, and hardening against hazards, with particular care for emergency services. There are systems with controls and monitoring and the telecommunications supply chain including supplier equipment is trusted and secure. Investments are made to support these activities including in rural and remote areas or to address coverage gaps."
- C. THAT the Council of the Town of Tillsonburg requests that the Federal Government and ISED make it their priority to push forward with their commitment to provide this crucial infrastructure in a meaningful and time manner and provide action and enforcement on the regulations that mandate timely installation of approved cell tower installations; and
- D. THAT a copy of this resolution be also sent to all Ontario municipalities, SWIFT, local telecommunications providers, the local MP and MPP.

Sincerely,

Laura Pickersgill Executive Assistant Town of Tillsonburg

Lama Pickersgill

Cc: All Ontario Municipalities, SWIFT, Bell Canada



AMANDA FUSCO

Director of Legislated Services & City Clerk Corporate Services Department Kitchener City Hall, 2nd Floor 200 King Street West, P.O. Box 1118 Kitchener, ON N2G 4G7

Phone: 519.741.2200 x 7809 Fax: 519.741.2705

amanda.fusco@kitchener.ca TTY: 519-741-2385

September 19, 2024

Honourable Doug Ford Premier of Ontario Legislative Building Queen's Park Toronto ON M7A 1A1

Dear Premier Ford:

This is to advise that City Council, at a meeting held on August 26, 2024, passed the following resolution regarding Renovictions and Safe and Adequate Housing:

"WHEREAS the City of Kitchener adopted the resolution, "'Renovictions' - Safe and Adequate Housing" on October 18, 2021, advocating to the Province of Ontario to take additional and meaningful steps to address the ever-increasing problem of Renovictions;

WHEREAS the City of Kitchener is taking meaningful steps to help address the issue with the legislated tools available to municipalities including adopting Inclusionary Zoning By-law and a Rental Replacement By-law;

THEREFORE IT BE RESOLVED that the City of Kitchener supports the resolution adopted by the City of Toronto to urge the Province of Ontario to proclaim and bring into force all regulations pertaining to Bill 97, Helping Homebuyers, Protecting Tenants Act, 2023,

THEREFORE IT FURTHER BE RESOLVED that the City of Kitchener supports the resolution adopted by the City of Toronto to request to the Province of Ontario to amend the Residential Tenancies Act, 2006, and/or related regulations to:

- a. reintroduce vacancy control legislation which ties rents to residential units rather than tenancies;
- introduce rent control to cover units first occupied after November 15, 2018;
- require landlords of residential units to be responsible for finding temporary accommodation or provide sufficient relocation assistance for their tenants for the duration of the renovations if tenants intend to return post - repair/renovation;

- d. require landlords to obtain a building permit before issuing an N13 notice of termination, provide a copy of the applicable permit to tenants together with any N13 notice of termination, require evidence that the permit was delivered with the N13 notice of termination as part of any L2 application to end a tenancy filed on that basis, and require the approved permit be provided to the LTB as part of any L2 application to end a tenancy filed on the basis of an N13 notice of termination;
- e. provide the same rights and compensation afforded to tenants in buildings with five (5) or more units to those in buildings with less than five (5) units;
- f. increase the required compensation for tenants in no-fault evictions:
- g. remove ex parte eviction orders for breached repayment agreements;
- h. require landlords to attach a plain-language tenants' rights information package to N13 eviction notices;
- regulate N11s and buy-out agreements; and
- j. amend Above Guideline Increase (AGI) rules to eliminate the eligibility of capital expenditures that constitute general repair and maintenance of the property; add a new subsection requiring landlords to save 10 percent of rental income to be accessed for capital expenditures; and require landlords to notify tenants of the decrease in advance of the date when rent is required to be reduced as specified in an order permitting an AGI related to eligible capital expenses;

THEREFORE BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the City of Kitchener supports the resolution adopted by the City of Toronto to urge to the province of Ontario to make the following operational changes to the Landlord Tenant Tribunal (LTB):

- a. allow tenants the right to in-person LTB hearings to eliminate technological barriers for individuals who do not have access to digital devices or reliable internet connection;
- b. simplify LTB notices with plain language so they are easily understood and ensure all forms include a tracking number that is linked to a public registry; and
- c. establish a provincial rental registry that tracks building ownership, rental rates, AGIs and their expiry dates, and LTB eviction filings and their outcomes; and monitor data on N12 and N13 evictions.

THEREFORE BE IT FINALLY RESOLVED that a copy of this motion be sent to the Association of Municipalities of Ontario, the Premier of Ontario, the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and housing, all other municipalities within Ontario, the Region of Waterloo and other Municipalities for their consideration and possible endorsement."

Yours truly,

Stusco

A. Fusco

Director of Legislated Services & City Clerk

Cc: Honourable Paul Calandra, Minister of Municipal Affairs and

Housing

Colin Best, President, Association of Municipalities Ontario

Will Short, Clerk, Region of Waterloo

Ontario Municipalities

Sloane Sweazey, Senior Policy Advisor, City of Kitchener

Subject: Correspondence submission for Council Agenda, re Dark Sky protection and project ZA06.2024 – DJ Land (Saddler Street)

Dear Mayor Eccles, West Grey Council and Staff and the Developers for this project.

I am writing to express my concerns regarding the proposed housing project ZA06.2024 – DJ Land (Saddler Street). Please publish this letter under correspondence in the next Council Meeting agenda and forward it to the Developer.

I realize that I have missed the public meeting however I hope that my concerns can still be added to the record and shared with the Developer since the project is still quite early in the process with more studies yet to be completed and the Bylaw allowing it to move forward has not yet been passed.

I have read the Staff Report (September 17, 2024) prepared for this project and am very disappointed to see that outdoor lighting at night has not been addressed in the report. I am concerned about the potential increase in light pollution in West Grey resulting from the construction of the proposed 56-unit development and would ask that Council and Staff work with the Developers to reduce the impact. Please ask the Developer to make every effort to ensure there is no light pollution in the form of skyglow, light trespass, glare or clutter.

This request is supported by the Grey County Official Plan section 7.14 Dark Sky Protection, by the West Grey Dark Sky Friendly Community Proclamation (162-16) and by the words and actions of our current West Grey Council.

The proposed development is situated near the Durham Conservation Area and backs on to currently undeveloped areas. The Conservation Area and the undeveloped areas provide natural habitat and should be protected from light pollution. All plants, animals and insects require a normal seasonal cycle of day and night for all aspects of a healthy life and survival. Artificial light at night impacts that cycle, decreasing or eliminating the hours of darkness needed either for rest or nighttime activities.

Please encourage the Developer to ensure all outdoor lighting meets Dark Sky approved standards including the following: have a CCT of 3000K or less and limit the amount of blue light emitted by the fixtures, be fully shielded (BUG - Uplight = 0, Backlight and Glare as low as possible), be directed downwards and only where needed, be no brighter than necessary, dimmable if possible, use as few lighting fixtures as possible and consider motion controls so lighting could be turned off when no one is around using it.

I would request that the Developer perform ground illuminance and sky quality studies before and after the installation of the lights and make any adjustments needed to ensure that there is no light trespass beyond the perimeter of the property or increase in sky glow resulting from their lighting plan.

It is noted in the Staff Report that the Developer is considering a Condominium project within the development. Condominiums have the power to dictate their own rules for property standards and I would ask that the Developer consider including the requirement for Dark Sky approved outdoor lighting in the Condo bylaws. This is not an unusual request, I have been told by an owner that the Condo Corp at Cobble Beach (Grey County) includes a requirement for all owners to use Dark Sky approved lighting on the exterior of their units.

Light pollution is visibly increasing in Grey County as development is moving up Hwy's 6 and 10. I have heard the West Grey Manager of Planning and Development indicate that there is likely going to be more development on the east end of Durham, so we need to set the standards and precedents for outdoor lighting now, before it is too late.

Developments in Durham, Markdale, Dundalk and beyond are creating larger, more visible sky glows that can be seen for over 100kms and are degrading our nighttime environment. Skyglow is a dome over pollution sources, the light isn't just up but also spreading laterally into the environment having a negative impact on plant, insect, animal, wildlife and human health. There are also the scientific, cultural and economic impacts as we lose sight of our starry skies at night.

Thank you for this opportunity to take part in the planning process and submit concerns.

Respectfully submitted,

Marian Ratcliffe

Resident of West Grey

Subject: Correspondence submission for Council Agenda, re Dark Sky protection and project ZA06.2024

Dear Major Eccles, West Grey Council and Staff,

I want to offer my strong support for the comments made by Marian Radcliffe in her correspondence submission re. Dark Sky protection and project ZA06.2024.

Given the turnover with staff and council I also would like to take this opportunity to remind current staff and council of the steps already taken to set the standards and precedents for outdoor lighting in the municipality.

Building on the excellent work already done by Marian and her colleagues I decided to submit correspondence requiring action on Dark Sky protection in May of 2021. That led to a recommendation that a staff report be brought to council regarding Dark Sky policy options.

That recommendation was unanimously supported by council and eventually led to a Council Report on February 15, 2022 titled - Dark sky lighting-proposed municipal policy. The report contained a recommendation that council approve incorporating dark sky lighting principles throughout municipal planning documents, including the official plan and engineering standards.

I suspect if this had been done there is a chance that most of the concerns expressed in Marian's submission would be unnecessary. We have all worked hard on this issue. Please act while there is still time to preserve what we are still so fortunate to have here in West Grey.

Kind Regards, Chris Palmer



Planning and Development

595 9th Avenue East, Owen Sound ON N4K 3E3 519-372-0219 / 1-800-567-GREY / Fax 519-376-7970

September 20th, 2024

Provincial Planning Policy Branch 777 Bay Street, 13th Floor Toronto, ON, M7A 2J3 *Sent via email to growthplanning@ontario.ca

RE: Provincial Planning Statement 2024 Final Version and Transition
Considerations and associated consultations posted on the Environmental
Registry and Ontario Regulatory Registry through posting # 019-9065

Dear Provincial Planning Policy Branch,

On behalf of the County of Grey, please find attached a copy of Grey County staff report PDR-CW-49-24, which represents the Provincial Planning Statement 2024 Final Version and Transition Considerations. This report was presented at the September 12th, 2024, Grey County Committee of the Whole meeting, where the following staff recommendation was adopted through resolution CW97-24.

- 1. That report PDR-CW-49-24 be received, regarding the update to the Provincial Planning Statement 2024; and
- 2. That report PDR-CW-49-24 be forwarded on to the province as the County of Grey's comments on Environmental Registry posting 019-9065; and
- 3. That this report be shared with; the County's Planning and Economic Development Advisory Committee, Agricultural Advisory Committee, and member municipalities in Grey County; and
- 4. That staff be authorized to proceed prior to County Council approval as per Section 26.6(b) of Procedural By-law 5134-22.

Should you have any questions, or require any further information, please do not hesitate to contact this office.

Yours truly,

Scott Taylor, MCIP, RPP

Grey County: Colour It Your Way

Director of Planning +1 548-877-0856 scott.taylor@grey.ca

Enclosure: PDR-CW-49-24 Committee Report

Cc. (All by email only)

Township of Chatsworth

Township of Georgian Bluffs

Municipality of Grey Highlands

Town of Hanover

Municipality of Meaford

City of Owen Sound

Township of Southgate

Town of The Blue Mountains

Municipality of West Grey

Grey County Planning and Economic Development Advisory Committee

Grey County Agricultural Advisory Committee



Committee Report

То:	Warden Milne and Members of Grey County Council
Committee Date:	September 12, 2024
Subject / Report No:	PPS 2024 / PDR-CW-49-24
Title:	Provincial Planning Statement 2024 Final Version and Transition Considerations
Prepared by:	County Planning Staff
Reviewed by:	Randy Scherzer
Lower Tier(s) Affected:	All member municipalities within Grey County

Recommendation

- 1. That report PDR-CW-49-24 be received, regarding the update to the Provincial Planning Statement 2024; and
- 2. That report PDR-CW-49-24 be forwarded on to the province as the County of Grey's comments on Environmental Registry posting 019-9065; and
- 3. That this report be shared with; the County's Planning and Economic Development Advisory Committee, Agricultural Advisory Committee, and member municipalities in Grey County; and
- 4. That staff be authorized to proceed prior to County Council approval as per Section 26.6(b) of Procedural By-law 5134-22.

Executive Summary

On August 20, 2024, the province released the final draft of the 2024 Provincial Planning Statement (PPS). The updated PPS comes into effect on October 20, 2024. As of this October date, all planning decisions are required to be consistent with the new PPS, regardless of whether the application or policy update was initiated prior to the PPS 2024 coming into force and effect.

Throughout 2023 and 2024 the province has been consulting on a new PPS which has the effect of updating the 2020 PPS, as well as merging *A Place to Grow: Growth Plan for the Greater Golden Horseshoe* and the PPS into one document. The County submitted comments to the province on two earlier drafts of the PPS. There have been additional changes made to the PPS, from the earlier version circulated in April 2024. As part of the announcement for the final 2024 PPS, the province is also seeking feedback on any transition considerations for the new PPS, to facilitate implementation as it relates to existing planning matters already in process.

This report will provide Council with an update on the 2024 PPS and provide recommendations on any transition considerations for the new PPS. Staff support many of the changes made within the 2024 PPS, but there are some changes where there are still outstanding questions or concerns.

Background and Discussion

After almost two years of consultation, on August 20, 2024 the province announced the final draft of the updated Provincial Planning Statement (PPS) 2024. The PPS 2024 will come into effect on October 20, 2024, and have the effect of updating the 2020 Provincial Policy Statement and merging the PPS with *A Place to Grow: Growth Plan for the Greater Golden Horseshoe* (hereafter referred to as the Growth Plan). All planning decisions made on or after October 20, 2024 are required to be consistent with the PPS 2024, regardless of when the development application or planning policy update was initiated.

Grey County provided comments on earlier versions of the draft PPS, including the 2023 draft, as well as the April 2024 version. Copies of those comments through various staff reports can be found in the Attachments section of the report. Additional changes have been made to the final 2024 PPS, versus the April 2024 draft.

As part of the August 20, 2024 announcement of the PPS, the province is also seeking feedback on transitional matters to be considered in implementing the new PPS. The province is asking for this transitional feedback by October 4, 2024, through Environmental Registry of Ontario (ERO) posting 019-9065. A link to the ERO posting can be found in the Attachments section of this report. The correspondence from Minister Calandra on this matter notes the following:

"In addition, a 30-day consultation (ERO# 019-9065) beginning on August 20, 2024, will seek feedback on any specific planning matters in process that might need to be addressed through a potential transition regulation under the Planning Act. Your municipality is invited to share any feedback through the consultation.

To provide municipalities with implementation support, the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing will provide training for municipal staff in September and October 2024. Our government will also consider developing Provincial guidance to support implementation."

Staff support several of the policy changes in the 2024 PPS, but there are a few which remain concerning to the County and its member municipalities. This report will highlight some of the significant policy updates, as well as providing recommendations on potential transition matters to be considered through the ERO posting.

Summary of Provincial Planning Statement 2024 Changes

Building off the County's May 9, 2024 staff report, staff have compiled the below summary of key PPS 2024 subject areas. The summaries and subheadings have been organized based on the order they appear in the 2024 PPS, rather than any implied order of importance.

Planning for People and Homes (Section 2.1)

New to the 2024 PPS, is the requirement that planning authorities shall base population and employment growth forecasts on Ontario Population Projections published by the Ministry of Finance (MOF), and may modify projections as appropriate. Staff have concerns with this change. While there is merit to all municipalities using a standard projection method, there should be some municipal input or autonomy to ensure that local conditions are reflected. The impact of inflated projections could negatively effect municipal infrastructure planning and development charges. Whereas the County projected population growth of 23,810 people between 2021 and 2046, the MOF projects 42,869 people for this same period. As a result, the MOF projections for Grey County include an additional 19,059 people beyond the County's projections. County staff are not aware of any equivalent employment projections from the MOF to compare against the County's employment projections for Grey's growth horizon. Staff are requesting additional information from the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing (MMAH) on how this will be implemented and the degree to which the words "and may modify, as appropriate" can be used to consider local nuances to the MOF projections. A source for the employment projections is also requested.

The 2024 PPS now requires land be made available to accommodate a range of land uses to meet the projected needs planning for at least 20 years, but not exceeding 30 years. Longer-term planning can still be done for infrastructure, public service facilities, strategic growth areas, and employment areas. County staff support these changes as it pertains to the planning horizon.

There is a further caveat to the above, to note that where the MMAH approves a minister's zoning order (MZO), that it is in addition to projected needs established in the official plan. At the time of the next official plan review, this additional growth would then get incorporated into the official plan and related infrastructure plans. Staff have some reservations regarding MZOs being used above and beyond any projected growth needs, and recommend that this is a tool that is only used sparingly in Grey County for extraordinary purposes.

Housing (Section 2.2)

The 2024 PPS housing policies are very similar to the April 2024 draft PPS, which were supported by County staff. As it pertains to affordability, the 2024 PPS references prices in the municipality, versus the 2020 definition references the regional market area. There are also some definition changes, including removing the definition for 'special needs' and replacing it with a definition for 'additional needs housing'. Coordination with housing service managers is also a requirement of the PPS. Staff support the 2024 PPS housing policies.

Comprehensive Reviews and Settlement Area Boundaries (Section 2.3.2)

The 2024 PPS removes the requirement for a comprehensive review for new or expanded settlement areas. This section of the PPS requires municipalities to consider seven criteria when assessing a new or expanded settlement area, but a comprehensive review is not required. As it pertains only to new settlement areas, it must also be demonstrated that the infrastructure and public service facilities to support development are planned or available.

The definition for 'public service facilities' has also been amended from the 2020 PPS. The revised definition is as follows:

"means land, buildings and structures, including but not limited to schools, hospitals and community recreation facilities, for the provision of programs and services provided or subsidized by a government or other body, such as social assistance, recreation, police and fire protection, health, child care and educational programs, including elementary, secondary, post-secondary, long-term care services, and cultural services.

Public service facilities do not include infrastructure."

Staff would flag that although not new to the 2024 PPS, the ability to determine the capacity of public service facilities, as it pertains to those facilities outside municipal control remains problematic. For example, when a developer proposes an expansion to a settlement area it can be difficult to ascertain the capacity and long-term planning for provincially funded public service facilities such as hospitals, schools, mental health / addictions facilities, etc. Furthermore, where such facilities are insufficient to meet long-term growth needs, municipalities and developers have little tools available, beyond advocacy to rectify the shortage.

In general, staff have concerns that reduced requirements for settlement area expansions or new settlement areas could make it more difficult to promote infill and intensification within settlement areas. Removing the comprehensive review requirements also makes it much more difficult for a municipality to refuse a new or expanded settlement area. In some cases, such growth could functionally compete with existing serviced settlement areas or provide for an inefficient form of growth (urban sprawl) into lands designated Rural or Agricultural.

Staff believe that the new policies could create more opportunities for sprawl in the County's Agricultural and Rural designations. These policies also need to be read in concert with the recent *Planning Act* changes, regarding reinstated appeal rights for developers where a settlement area expansion is refused.

Strategic Growth Areas (Section 2.4)

The 2024 PPS includes a new section 2.4 titled 'strategic growth areas'. The term 'strategic growth areas' is also a newly defined term in the PPS. The concept of strategic growth areas comes from the Growth Plan. Grey County was not a part of the Growth Plan, and as such was not subject to these policies. Staff do not have any concerns with these policies pertaining to strategic growth areas, but would note that such policies are likely more pertinent to 'larger and faster growing municipalities', which is also new terminology in the 2024 PPS.

Rural Areas and Rural Lands (Sections 2.5 and 2.6)

The 2024 PPS policies for rural lands and areas are very similar to the 2020 PPS policies. One of the only notable differences is a new qualifier on recreational dwellings associated with resource-based recreational uses, which notes "recreational dwellings not intended as permanent residences" are permitted. The 2020 PPS permitted recreational dwellings, but it did not contain the notation about "not intended as permanent residences". Staff are supportive of these sections of the PPS.

Employment Lands (Section 2.8)

The 2024 PPS has removed the need for a comprehensive review when considering a conversion of a designated employment area to a non-employment use. Similar to the comments above on comprehensive reviews for settlement area expansions, staff have concerns with this proposed change.

The definition for 'employment area' was also changed to align with the definition adopted through Bill 197, which will now also come into force and effect on October 20, 2024.

Section 1.3.2.3 of the 2020 PPS contained the following provisions:

"Within employment areas planned for industrial or manufacturing uses, planning authorities shall prohibit residential uses and prohibit or limit other sensitive land uses that are not ancillary to the primary employment uses in order to maintain land use compatibility.

Employment areas planned for industrial or manufacturing uses should include an appropriate transition to adjacent non-employment areas."

The 2024 PPS has removed this policy, and added in two additional policies as follows:

"In addition to policy 3.5, on lands within 300 metres of *employment areas*, *development* shall avoid, or where avoidance is not possible, minimize and mitigate potential impacts on the long-term economic viability of employment uses within existing or planned *employment areas*, in accordance with provincial guidelines." [section 2.8.1.3]

"Planning authorities shall assess and update employment areas identified in official plans to ensure that this designation is appropriate to the planned function of employment areas. In planning for employment areas, planning authorities shall maintain land use compatibility between sensitive land uses and employment areas in accordance with policy 3.5 to maintain the long-term operational and economic viability of the planned uses and function of these areas." [section 2.8.2.4]

While the two new policies address land use compatibility between neighbouring sensitive land uses and employment areas, they do not carry the same weight as prohibiting sensitive land uses in employment areas. Staff have concerns that the erosion of employment area policies and protections could have a negative impact on employment lands in the County and member municipalities.

Climate Change (Section 2.9)

The climate change policies in the 2024 PPS are 'trimmed back' from the 2020 PPS. Staff would have preferred the province take an increased leadership role both in this section of the PPS, and woven throughout the PPS, to require more action on greenhouse gas emissions, climate change mitigation, adaptation and resiliency. Servicing, stormwater, and waste management are all great opportunities to further include climate change direction. Policies on green development standards, or other supportive tools, would assist municipalities in achieving their own greenhouse gas reduction goals.

Sewage, Water, and Stormwater (Section 3.6)

Two notable changes in the 2024 PPS include the following:

- 1) a new policy regarding the allocation and reallocation of unused servicing capacity to meet housing needs (section 3.6.1(e)), and
- 2) a new clause under the partial servicing policies which considers partial services in rural settlement areas where new development is serviced via individual wells, with municipal or communal sewers (section 3.6.5(c)).

With respect to allocation and reallocation policies, staff have no concerns with this addition. Municipalities should develop policies or criteria for both allocation, as well as where reallocation may be necessary.

Regarding the new partial services provisions, staff note that it may limit some of Grey County's rural settlement areas. The policies appear to give explicit permission for development in rural settlement areas on individual wells, with municipal sewage treatment or private communal sewage services. Conversely, these policies could be read to exclude such development on individual septic systems with municipal water. If this is the case, it would potentially limit new development in several of Grey County's settlement areas including Balmy Beach, Chatsworth, East Linton, Leith, Oxenden, Shallow Lake, and Walter's Falls. The only settlement area in Grey which has individual wells, with municipal sewage treatment, is Flesherton. County staff will request further clarification with respect to this policy, and whether staff have interpreted it correctly.

Natural Heritage and Water (Sections 4.1 and 4.2)

The 2024 PPS policies are very similar to the existing 2020 natural heritage policies. Some of the definitions have been updated, but staff do not have any concerns with the changes.

The 2024 PPS introduces a new requirement for large and fast-growing municipalities, as well as upper-tier municipalities which contain a large and fast-growing municipality, to undertake watershed planning. Other municipalities are simply encouraged to undertake watershed planning. Grey and its member municipalities are not defined as a large and fast-growing municipality. Staff are supportive of this policy in principle. However, staff request that the province considering making funding available to municipalities and conservation authorities for watershed planning, as it will be an added cost and requirement for many municipalities.

Agriculture and Mineral Aggregate Resources (Sections 4.3 and 4.5)

The 2024 PPS now requires municipalities to use an "agricultural system approach". Previously the 2020 PPS encouraged this approach, but did not require it.

Other agriculture changes in the 2024 PPS include;

- clarification on principle dwellings,
- the permission for additional residential units (ARUs), in addition to farm worker housing.

- an updated definition for on-farm diversified uses (OFDUs) to include energy storage systems and electricity generation and transmission,
- new requirements for an agricultural impact assessment to be completed, and
- clarification on surplus farm dwelling severance policies to note that only one surplus
 dwelling may be severed per farm consolidation, and that both new dwellings and ARUs
 are prohibited on the retained agricultural lot.

Staff are generally supportive of the above-noted changes to section 4.3.

The mineral aggregate resource policies are very similar between PPS 2024 and PPS 2020. One area of departure is the policies on rehabilitation in prime agricultural areas. The revised policies appear to be less stringent, and no longer contain added protection for specialty crop areas. Staff prefer the 2020 protections to the 2024 PPS policies.

Other Items and Implementation

There are several other changes throughout the 2024 PPS, including changes to the introduction, preamble, cultural heritage and archaeology, human hazards, natural hazards, implementation and interpretation, as well as the coordination sections. Many of the changes in these sections are minor in nature and generally supported by staff. There are some weakened protections under cultural heritage section which provide less protection for properties on a municipal heritage register, which staff have concerns with.

Within the Implementation and Interpretation section there are a few policies to highlight for Council's awareness as follows:

- Municipalities must keep their official plans, zoning by-laws, and development permit bylaws up-to-date with the PPS, including "establishing permitted uses, minimum densities, heights and other development standards to accommodate growth and development",
- Where a planning decision is required ahead of the official plan being updated to be consistent with the 2024 PPS, that decision is still required to be consistent with the PPS.
- Strategic growth areas are not land use designations, and their delineation does not alter existing land use designations, and
- Density targets represent minimum standards, and planning authorities are encouraged to go beyond these minimum standards.

Within the Coordination section there are a few policies quoted below for Council's awareness. A number of the polices require greater coordination between public bodies, which staff are supportive of.

- "Planning authorities shall undertake early engagement with Indigenous communities and coordinate on land use planning matters to facilitate knowledge-sharing, support consideration of Indigenous interests in land use decision-making and support the identification of potential impacts of decisions on the exercise of Aboriginal or treaty rights.
- Planning authorities and school boards shall collaborate to facilitate early and integrated planning for schools and associated child care facilities to meet current and future needs.

- 5. Planning authorities shall collaborate with publicly-assisted post-secondary institutions, where they exist, to facilitate early and integrated planning for student housing that considers the full range of housing options near existing and planned post-secondary institutions to meet current and future needs.
- 6. Further to policy 6.2.5, planning authorities should collaborate with publicly-assisted postsecondary institutions on the development of a student housing strategy that includes consideration of off-campus housing targeted to students.
- 9. Where planning is conducted by an upper-tier municipality, the upper-tier municipality in consultation with lower-tier municipalities shall:
 - a) identify and allocate population, housing and employment projections for lowertier municipalities;
 - b) identify areas where growth and development will be focused, including strategic growth areas, and establish any applicable minimum density targets;
 - c) identify minimum density targets for growth and development taking place in new or expanded settlement areas, where applicable; and
 - d) provide policy direction for the lower-tier municipalities that cross municipal boundaries."

Transitional and Implementation Matters to be Considered for the Provincial Planning Statement 2024

Within the ERO posting the province is seeking feedback on specific matters which may require transitional regulations for PPS 2024. The province lists development applications or planning matters under appeal, as examples where transition may be considered. Details are requested on the nature of the request and why transition regulations may be needed. County staff are not aware of any specific development applications or appeals, which should receive such transitional considerations in Grey County.

Staff would however flag the following on-going municipal official plan updates, as areas where transition regulations may be appropriate:

- 1. Municipality of West Grey Official Plan,
- 2. Township of Georgian Bluffs Official Plan, and
- 3. Town of The Blue Mountains Official Plan.

In all three of the above instances, the municipalities have been working on their official plan updates for more than two years (i.e., since before the initial draft 2023 PPS was released). All three of these official plan updates are nearing the stage of adoption. The specific area where transition may be helpful is with respect to population and employment projections, and the requirement to use the MOF projections. These official plans have proceeded on the basis of using the County's current official plan forecasts, which are quite different than the MOF projections. Furthermore, the County has not yet updated the County official plan to incorporate the MOF projections and allocate that growth accordingly. As such, each of the above three municipalities could be facing an uncertain future as it pertains to (a) the allocation of growth based on the MOF projections, and (b) the need to 're-do' existing land supply/demand analyses based on these new growth projections very late in the official plan review process. County staff recommend the province consider transitional regulations for the above-noted municipalities, so as not to delay their official plan updates.

Although not matters which require transitional regulations, staff would also request further guidance on the following matters:

- 1. The application of population and employment growth forecasts based on Ontario Population Projections by the MOF as it pertains to section 2.1.1 of the PPS,
- 2. Renewable energy and energy storage systems policies as it pertains to sections 3.8, 2.5, 2.6, and 4.3 of the PPS,
- 3. Tools which support the creation of additional affordable housing as it pertains to section 2.2 of the PPS,
- 4. Ecological off-setting guidance as it pertains to section 4.1 of the PPS,
- 5. Watershed planning as it pertains to sections 4.2.3 and 4.2.5 of the PPS,
- 6. Partial servicing policies as it pertains to sections 3.6.5 and 3.6.6 of the PPS,
- 7. Finalizing the agricultural impact assessment terms of reference which the province had previously been consulting on, and
- 8. Lot adjustments in prime agricultural areas as it pertains to section 4.3.3.2 of the PPS.

Legislated Requirements

As per the *Planning Act* and the 2024 Provincial Planning Statement, new planning decisions on or after October 20, 2024 are required to be consistent with the new PPS.

Financial and Resource Implications

The County and member municipalities will be required to update official plans and zoning bylaws to ensure consistency with the 2024 PPS. Staff do not believe that such updates need to be completed immediately, but even before updates are completed, decisions will need to be consistent with the PPS 2024.

Stemming from the new PPS, staff will be recommending as part of the 2025 budget, that the County update its Growth Management Strategy (GMS) to consider the MOF projections. The financial implications of the GMS update will be considered as part of the budget. Staff note that in the 2024 – 2033 10 Year Capital Forecast, an update to the GMS was already scheduled for 2025, primarily funded through development charges revenue, at a projected cost of \$50,000. This newly proposed GMS update may be slightly different in scope and cost given the new PPS and MOF projections, but it should be a similar project to what was envisioned in the 10 Year Capital Forecast.

Although not specific to the County, the new PPS may have an impact on the timing of on-going official plan updates in West Grey, Georgian Bluffs, and The Blue Mountains, as highlighted in the transition section of the report.

Relevant Consultation

Appendices and Attachments

Environmental Registry of Ontario Posting

<u>ERO #019-9065</u>: Consideration of transition of land use planning matters to facilitate the introduction of a new policy statement issued under the Planning Act.

Past County Staff Reports

PDR-CW-21-24 Bill 185 and Proposed Provincial Planning Statement

PDR-CW-23-24 Battery Energy Storage Systems

PDR-PEDAC-19-23 County Comments on Bill 97 and Draft PPS 2023

PDR-AAC-20-23 Draft Provincial Policy Statement, 2023

PDR-CW-21-23 County Comments on 2023 Draft Provincial Policy Statement

PDR-CW-01-23 Comments on Review of Growth Plan and PPS

September 19th 2024

Dear Mr. Eccles and Respective Council Members,

I am writing to request a proclamation from the Municipality of West Grey to declare November - Pulmonary Hypertension Month.

Pulmonary hypertension (PH) is a rare but very complex and serious lung disease, which is progressive and fatal. PH is defined by high blood pressure in the lungs, which leads to enlargement and weakness of the right-side of the heart, a serious type of heart failure. PH can strike anyone regardless of age, sex, social or ethnic background. It is estimated that approximately 5,000 Canadians have been diagnosed with pulmonary hypertension, but as many as 10,000 may be affected by the condition. Some symptoms of pulmonary hypertension are shortness of breath (especially with activity); bluish or purplish hands, feet and lips; swelling of hands and feet; light-headedness/dizziness, especially when climbing stairs or standing up; chest pain, especially with physical activity; feeling tired all the time; and sometimes even fainting.

A pulmonary hypertension month proclamation made by the Municipality of West Grey would represent an important public health awareness-raising gesture and aid the Pulmonary Hypertension Association of Canada to raise awareness of this rare disease. It is our belief that awareness-raising initiatives such this make significant contributions to public education in relation to identifying the symptoms and understanding the impacts (physical, social, emotional, financial) of a rare disease such as PH. Accordingly, large-scale awareness-raising initiatives such as a proclamation made on behalf of a municipality has for impact to sensitize its citizens to the existence of the disease, which may lead to shorter diagnosis delays. Ultimately, we believe that increased awareness of pulmonary hypertension helps to better the lives of all those affected by PH—patients, caregivers, family members and friends.

Effectively, we believe that increased public awareness of a rare and serious disease such as pulmonary hypertension contributes to increasing social well being through increased public health education, maintaining healthy communities through increased early diagnosis rates, and improving quality of life for those affected by the illness.

Pulmonary Hypertension (PH) is a challenging and often overlooked illness, with many patients enduring years of misdiagnosis due to its common symptoms with other conditions. Without treatment, the average life expectancy of a PH patient is less than three years, yet many spend 2-3 years seeking a correct diagnosis. As it turns out, my story is one that brings forward the fact that an early diagnosis would have changed the series of events that happened in my adulthood. It's important to remember that this condition could affect anyone who has a heart and lungs at any time and we could hold the power that comes with having knowledge to change the trajectory of events that happen in their life.

My journey began six months before the birth of my daughter, Zaedah, in April 2023. I knew something was wrong, but my concerns were largely dismissed. We moved back to West Grey for proper prenatal care, yet I continued to struggle. Five days after giving birth, I experienced severe swelling and dangerously high blood pressure. I went into heart failure and was rushed to Owen Sound hospital. Despite their efforts, the medical team didn't have the necessary information to diagnose my condition as Pulmonary Hypertension.

After months of tests, I was finally diagnosed with Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension at the UHN clinic in Toronto. Although I was initially given a six-month prognosis, a strict medication regimen has allowed me to surpass that. I have been able to cherish time with my now 16-month-old daughter, but my health is declining again.

Raising awareness is critical, particularly for pregnant women and healthcare providers, as this illness often

affects expecting mothers. I had to step back from many commitments, including the potential role of Executive Director at Hanover District Hospital, due to my health. However, I remain committed to advocacy and education about PH and PAH. The community platform I am building, Haven of Harmony, will support individuals with chronic illnesses and provide resources on ableism and disability awareness. My hope is to create a more inclusive, educated, and compassionate community. I urge you to consider my request to declare November as PH Awareness Month. I genuinely believe we can ensure that healthcare professionals, community leaders, and loved ones are better informed about this life-threatening condition and its impact.

For more information about PH and this request, please feel free to contact me. Detailed information about the illness can also be found on the Pulmonary hypertension Association of Canada's website at www.phacanada.ca or my specialist Dr. Granton would be happy to guide you in the right direction when it comes to learning more about PH and PAH – email me and ask for his direct contact information if it is needed.

On behalf of the PH community, I thank you in advance for considering this request.

Kind regards,

Lawna Atkins

www.phacanada.ca

